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The Society of Consulting Marine 

Engineers and Ship Surveyors
An M.C.A. Appointed Certifying Authority

202 Lambeth Road, London SE1 7JW

Tel: +(44) 20 7261 0869 Fax +(44) 20 7261 0871

Email: scms@btinternet.com

Address all correspondence to The Secretary

A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

Thursday 21st June 2007 – At the Society’s Headquarters

Minutes

In Attendance

	Chris Spencer (President) 
	John Banister

	Norman Finlay
	Jim Lauder

	Dave Spence
	David Walker

	John Wallace
	Paul Owen (Secretary)


Apologies

	Charles Bevis
	Charles Bliault
	Ian Green

	Geof Heaps
	Ross Hunter
	Chris Jones

	John Lillie
	Kjell Nilsen-Nygaard
	Ken Overton

	Maurice Perrin
	Eric Walker
	


1. Confirmation of Minutes to Last Meeting 30th March 2007

No comments had been received concerning the last meeting, they were confirmed as correct on the proposal of John Wallace, seconded by John Banister.

2. Matters Arising

Annual Dinner – The Secretary reported that no further progress had been made pending the possible arrival of a new Officer in Charge at ‘President’.
Seawork Exhibition  – Norman Finlay reported that the Society attended this important exhibition, jointly having a stand with Norman Finlay’s company and the National Workboat Association, the Stand is provided free of charge by the exhibition organisers. One of our newly coded vessels was present afloat –Marinco Toomai– which was much admired, and impressed those who boarded her. Other Society coded vessels were also on display. This proved to be a good opportunity to familiarise MCA staff with our Code Vessel work and interest potential new members. The President suggested to Norman Finlay that in future the Society should jointly sponsor any Wednesday evening BBQs held during Seawork, this was agreed. 

Examiner Training – The Secretary reported that a training seminar, organised in conjunction with the Small Craft Surveyors Forum, was held on the Wednesday afternoon of Seawork on the subject of “Progress & Experience Of The Harmonised Code”. It was well attended.
3. MCA

In addition to the above under Matters Arising, Norman Finlay reported that SERCO are in the process of ordering 29 new vessels from Damen which will be coded by the Society, he also recounted other work he is involved with in the immediate future which altogether will account for an estimated additional 40 vessels for the Society. The Secretary provided an update of vessel numbers since the last meeting, the increase was 25 new vessels which over the five year certification period would amount to additional income for the Society in the order of £11,000.

Norman Finlay continued by pointing out the continued lack of Society MCA Code examiners in various parts of the country and the urgent need to try and recruit new members in these various areas, although some progress is being made, we now have two Examiners close to Damen’s yard in Netherlands with one more member having applied to become an Examiner. The Secretary added that a new Examiner had just started in Turkey. 

The President asked if we have sufficient coverage in the office to support the Code work, the Secretary replied that although he only attended the office a minimum of two days a week, he was able to provide additional support, as required, at other times and had access to the vessel database from outside the office. Norman Finlay remarked that when necessary he was able to refer queries to John Wallace and Jim Lauder to call upon their MCA experience and knowledge.

4. Technical

The Secretary reported that Charles Bevis had sent his apologies. There was nothing new to report since the previous meeting.

5. Membership

Jim Lauder and John Wallace were both present; there was nothing significant to report since the last meeting. The Secretary added that, as instructed, the membership had been reminded of their ability to apply to transfer to Fellowship once they met the requirements. There had been a good response to this request with several members applying to transfer to Fellowship. There were several applications for membership in progress. 

6. Budget Manager

John Banister reported on the balance in the Society’s bank accounts which were: Current Account £10,993, Savings Account £101,550 and Benevolent Fund Savings Account £5,989, it was confirmed that all Society funds were in interest earning accounts. 

The Secretary reported on the situation with one of the Society’s investments with J.P. Morgan with a surrender value of around $14,000 - this was held on behalf of the Society in the name of Alfred French who had recently passed away. The Secretariat were now in the process of regularising the situation by use of various documents, to update the name of the holder, unfortunately it was not possible to transfer this particular investment to the Society’s name, it had to be held by an individual.

Regarding the Office Lease, the Marine Society and Sea Cadets have not yet decided what they wish to offer regarding office accommodation in future, as an interim measure, when our lease ends in August, we have been advised verbally they will send us a letter to extend our lease on a month by month basis at the same monthly rate.

7. Marketing

The Secretary reported that Chris Jones had sent his apologies. He is in the process of developing a press release for the change of President. In the meantime it had been agreed between the Secretary and Chris Jones that Denzil Stuart and Associates should be engaged to issue a press release on behalf of the Society, subject to our agreement of wording, they will also provide feedback on any response, the fee will be £300 + VAT. 

8. Recruitment

David Walker reported that he had been in contact with Lloyds Register to see how we can encourage some of their younger surveyors to join; this might be done via their weekly bulletin, in which case he will consult Marketing for suitable wording. He was not certain they would agree to this approach but would expect to have more feedback in the next two weeks. If this were successful he would extend the recruiting exercise to DNV and others. 

There followed a discussion on the ability of potential members to meet the Society’s membership standards and sources of recruits such as superintendents and management companies. A separate class of membership for ‘Government and Class’ was suggested. 

9. Professional Standards

John Wallace confirmed that he carefully considers standards whenever an application was received. The President pointed out that the qualifications that people now obtain are changing and asked how we should take account of this in the future. 

There followed a discussion on the Society’s professional standards with respect to possible future recruiting areas. It was agreed that John Wallace should review the Professional Standards with the emphasis on more inclusive but not lower standards, and David Walker and Chris Jones should be consulted on a form of wording to support the outcome.

It was also agreed that any review should include consideration of recruiting new MCA Codes Examiners. It was not clear if an Associate Member could become an MCA Codes Examiner, this needs clarification. It was agreed that the Small Working Group (MCA) would consider this latter subject.

It was agreed that the original document on membership requirements compiled by Andy Duncan was the appropriate document to be reviewed.

10. Publications

The Secretary reported that Ross Hunter was unable to attend. There was nothing new to report for this agenda item since the last meeting. Regarding the revision of the Society’s Book, the President felt strongly that it should be divided up into sections and individuals asked to revise particular sections. Norman Finlay agreed to provide Chris Spencer with a copy of the old book.

11. Future Planning for Society

Dave Spence reported that although he was unable to provide input at present for this subject, he could update Council on the situation with the NW District. There had been a number of deaths of key persons in the District, John Knott had resigned, and some others were in poor health. This resulted in himself and two others remaining on the committee. The result is that there are few people left with whom to generate any interest for the District and the long-term prospects for the District were not promising. 

Hong Kong Situation – There was a long discussion on how to solve the problem with the Hong Kong Division, it was agreed that this was basically a personal dispute between two members using the Division to score points off each other.

It was agreed that the appropriate course of action was to deal with the complaint (from Mike Wall) that the Hong Kong AGM held on 28 February 2007 was not held in accordance with the Society’s byelaws for an AGM, EGM or committee meeting. A letter would be sent to the current Chairman of the Hong Kong Division reporting the complaint and asking for a copy of the minutes for the meeting of 28 February 2007 to show how, where and when the current committee was constituted. [Post meeting note: Minutes received – Chris Spencer has agreed to act as referee for email voting for Hong Kong members to reselect a Hong Kong Division Committee.]

12. Presidential Activities

The President reported that unfortunately he had not been able to attend the RINA dinner. John Lillie had represented the Society at the Average Adjusters dinner.

13. AGM

The Secretary reported that Mike Eckles had agreed to be nominated for Council. This will be raised at the AGM. Dave Spence agreed to provide a suggestion for one Vice President. Chris Spencer proposed David Walker as the other Vice President and this was seconded by John Banister and agreed. Unfortunately the incoming President, John Lillie, was unable to attend due to urgent business requiring him to travel to South Africa.

14. AOB

Asian Marine Insurance and Surveying Forum – The President said that this was, in his experience, a very worthwhile event and that regardless of whether we were ever able to recruit new members at the event, we should still support it. It was agreed that the Society would contribute to the forum by way of paying half the fare for Chris Spencer to attend; at that time he would then be our immediate past president.

Honorary Fellowships - Norman Finlay proposed that John Banister, Jim Lauder and John Wallace all be elected as Honorary Fellows of the Society in recognition of their continued hard work, service and dedication to the continued wellbeing of the Society. This proposal was seconded by Chris Spencer and agreed unanimously by all present.

Surveyors Notebook – The President suggested that the Society produce an ‘SCMS Surveyor’s Notebook’ for next year, to be sent to members. The inside front pages could include useful information. It was agreed to consider this further and to finalise at the next meeting.

Small Vessel Anchors – Norman Finlay reported a problem that is becoming more common for small coded vessels towing - parting their anchor cable, the MCA have agreed with the Society that such vessels should carry two anchors and the size/strength should be more appropriate for anchoring with a tow.

Jim Lauder proposed a vote of thanks for the out going President, Chris Spencer, for his dedication to the task. This was supported unanimously by all present.

15. Date of Next Council Meeting

To coincide with the date of the Annual Dinner, TBA.

